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Editorial

Redistricting Follies: Politicians can’t be trusted to draw lines that make sense for voters 

March 11, 2012, 3:00 AM 

If you were asked to pick an advocate for independent legislative redistricting, you probably would pass over incumbent politicians — particularly if you remember that lawmakers in Albany pledged to support a nonpartisan process in 2010, then promptly reneged on their promise after being re-elected. 

Yet today, Rep. Ann Marie Buerkle, R-Onondaga Hill, is bucking her own party’s plan to redraw the lines of her district. The twists and turns of this year’s redistricting process — required once a decade after every new census — have left such a mess that the courts have had to step in. It’s hard to see how they could do worse than the politicians. Meanwhile, the case for a new way to draw district lines has become all but irrefutable.

Federal magistrate Roanne Mann unveiled her plan Tuesday. She was appointed special master to redraw the state’s congressional districts after Democrats and Republicans charged with the task could not agree.

The partisan alternatives are both self-serving in their way. Both maps would add Democrat-heavy Tompkins County to Buerkle’s district. For Democrats, this would make Buerkle’s re-election more of an uphill climb. But even Republicans seemed ready to make Buerkle a sacrificial lamb to improve prospects for other members of New York’s GOP delegation in Washington.

Buerkle, recently designated New York’s most conservative legislator, looked like a sitting duck. She faulted both state party establishments that “abandoned good governance in the interest of self-preservation, political advantage and personal ambition” — as though self-preservation had nothing to do with her own motives. Among those facing her ire was state Sen. Michael Nozzolio, R-Fayette, a Buerkle family friend and co-chair of the redistricting task force.

Nozzolio and the state GOP insisted the process was guided by high principle. But Susan Lerner of Common Cause wasn’t buying that line. “Both plans are guilty of the same thing,” she said. “Democrats draw districts to help Democrats and make it uncomfortable for Republicans. Republicans draw districts to help Republicans. The only entity that is not involved in this is the voter.”

The special master’s proposal is compact and sensible, combining Onondaga, Cayuga and Wayne counties and half of Oswego County into the new 24th District. “It’s a very good alternative,” said Lerner, underscoring what can result from “a neutral, nonpartisan third party drawing the district lines.”

Democrats and Republicans may reach agreement on a new map this weekend. Otherwise, the court-designed plan reducing the state’s congressional districts from 29 to 27, reflecting new census numbers, could be finalized after a public hearing March 15 in Brooklyn.

Mann’s proposal would expand the district currently represented by Richard Hanna, R-Barneveld, into Madison and eastern Oswego counties, and move the North Country district of Rep. Bill Owens, D-Plattsburgh, out of Central New York entirely. It’s a workable plan, and time is running out, since the court-ordered federal primary election is set for June 26.

The lesson to be drawn from this sorry spectacle couldn’t be clearer: From now on, redistricting in New York state must be taken out of the hands of politicians. 
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